
Hill End & Tambaroora Gathering Group 

Newsletter 
Issue 21 September 2017 

 
 

 

 

Dear Hill Endites and Tambaroorians, 
 

A ñGraveò situationé  
We need your help, please!  

 

HEATGG is about to embark on our most exciting and 

biggest most expensive project yeté.and you may be able 

to assist.  

About 18 months ago when perusing 1859 Surveyor 

Priceôs plans for the villages of ñTambarooraò and ñBald 

Hills now Forbesò [now known as Hill End] two features 

appeared which sparked the interest of some of our 

volunteers. On each map, a small area was defined as a 

ñCemeteryò. The Chinese Cemetery was also clearly 

identified on the Tambaroora plan. These cemeteries were 

nowhere near the existing General and Catholic 

cemeteries. As the surveyor only placed features on his 

plans which actually existed on the ground at the time, and 

he gave actual bearings for these cemeteries, a search was 

initially made last year to see if there was any physical 

evidence left on the ground.  

The location of the Chinese Cemetery in Moonlight Gully 

was known and it appears that an archaeological 

examination was carried out in January 1978 but no 

further work had eventuated. If you know anything about 

this ñdigò please let us know. We are seeking any reports 

that may have eventuated from it.  

When the approximate site of the Tambaroora Pioneer 

Cemetery was inspected in March 2016, the area was 

covered in Sefton bush and was lightly timbered. There 

was no visible evidence of graves or any fences or 

designated outline of the area. There was some minor 

evidence of human habitation in close proximity but 

nothing was readily identifiable as being part of a 

cemetery. To date, no written reports have been located 

about this cemetery.  

The approximate site of the Bald Hills Cemetery is clearly 

identified on a number of later town maps showing 

mining leases. Part of it now appears to be under a 

bitumen road and the edge of it has possibly been sluiced 

and forms part of a gully, running parallel to Specimen 

Gully. Harry Hodge mentions it in his ñHill End Storyò:  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Cutting a race down the side of Sargents Hill, he 

[Anthes] inadvertently laid bare the coffin of one of the 

earliest Hill End settlers and in doing so restored to 

memory the long-forgotten existence of the tiny burial 

ground. No trace of the graves now remains and the 

names of the occupants are lost in the mists. 

 

This brief mention, and the existence of these 1859 

surveyorôs plans, led to a couple of enthusiastic HEATGG 

volunteers devising a project which would lead to the 

more detailed research into these cemeteries and those 

interred. 

In undertaking this project, we aim to  

Å Locate the Pioneer Cemeteries at Tambaroora and 

Bald Hill and record the names of those possibly 

buried within these and the Chinese Cemetery.  

Å Add these names to the already known lists of 

those interred in existing cemeteries so that 

descendants are aware of the resting places of their 

ancestors 

Å Produce a written record and a history of the 

cemeteries for the use of future researchers.  

 

Our challenge: 
 

The Pioneer Cemeteries 
 

Gold was discovered around ñthe Tambarouraò in early 

1851. By late May 1851 regulations, published in the 

Government Gazettes, established the area as a goldfield. 

This led to an influx of miners and those wishing to make 

their fortune. With gold comes population and with 

people comes the inevitableédeath.   

Our project broadly covers the period 1850 ï 1860. As 

state registration of Births, Deaths & Marriages only 

commenced in 1856 any such events happening before 

this were either recorded in church records, if there 

happened to be a minister or representative of some sort 
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conveniently nearby, or in some cases mention was made 

in the newspapers of the time.  

While not specifically needed for the first part of our 

project we are also happy to receive documentary 

evidence of burials in the Roman Catholic or General 

Cemeteries in Tambaroora as well. The earliest headstone 

in the General Cemetery, that of Margaret Greig Paxton, 

appears to be around 1855. The earliest burial still evident 

in the Catholic Cemetery appears to be that of Richard 

Cullen who died in December 1859.  

Our researchers have access to the usual sources NSW 

BDMs, online cemetery lists & Trove etc., however we 

are hoping that YOU may actually have certificates of 

some sort, family documents, bibles, letters, diaries, etc 

which may indicate where your early ancestor may have 

been buried. If so, we would love to hear from you, and 

would really appreciate any copies, digitized or 

photocopied, of these records.  

We are looking for any mention of Bald Hill, Dirt Hole 

Creek, Turon, as a burial place as well as Tambaroora. 

This may be a long shot as many deceased were also 

ñburied where they fellò but we feel that it is at least a 

place to start. It may also help us to exclude these names 

from our existing lists if they are buried elsewhere.  

The Chinese Cemetery 

Researching the Chinese Cemetery will also be a unique 

undertaking. Harry Hodge again tells of it in Volume 1 of 

the ñHill End Storyò.  

A Chinese cemetery once existed in Moonlight Gully, 

Tambaroora. It has now completely disappeared. 

[1964] Most of the skeletons were dug up at intervals, 

packed in boxes and shipped back to China. The 

Chinese diggers paid a central organization to 

perform the last service for them and many went short 

of food during their lives in order to ensure that their 

bones should ultimately rest in the land of their 

forefathers. The appearance of a well-dressed 

Chinese and the engagement of the local grave digger 

on two occasions during the writerôs boyhood 

[approx.  1910 ï 1920] meant that a few more of the 

eighty-two Chinese who died on the field between 

1857 and 1874 were about to make their last journey 

home.  

The 1861 Census, showed there were 2235 people living 

in the Tambaroora district and 1625, over half, were 

Chinese. Many of these Chinese did return home to China, 

either alive or in boxes, as mentioned above. However, 

many also remained. We have a listing of names of those 

whose deaths were recorded by one means or another in 

the Tambaroora district however this is not exhaustive, so 

any further additions would be most welcome. To date, 

we have not been able to locate a centralized official 

listing of burials in the Chinese Cemetery so any 

information in this area would be most welcome. If you 

have Chinese ancestors this material would be most 

helpful.  

As part of this project we will also be identifying the exact 

location of the cemeteries. This will require the assistance 

of a forensic archaeologist and her team using Ground 

Penetrating Radar (a la ñTime Teamò). As this is a 

considerable expense we have sought grant funding to 

help in covering costs and have so far received $3000 

from Bathurst Council towards the search. We will be also 

applying to the Royal Australian Historical Society for a 

similar amount of financial assistance as well. If you 

would like to consider helping out with a small donation 

then we would be most grateful. This can be done via our 

website ñbookshopò page, or contact Lorraine for more 

details about how YOU can help out.  

 

Pleases send your cemetery or burial information or 

donations to  

Pioneer Cemetery Project 

Hill End & Tambaroora Gathering Group 

12 Grantham St 

Carlton NSW 2218 

 

Or via email to heatgg@yahoo.com.au  

 

If you would like to discuss any aspect of this project 

further then please feel free to contact Lorraine on 

0408117784. 

 

A balancing acté 

 
 

Just a rumouréexposed in Australian Pioneers & 

Reminiscences, by Nehemiah Bartley and edited by J.J. 

Knight in 1896:   

 

It is said that a  "gold broker"  flourished on the Turon and 

ñskimmed the cream and shaved the edges of profit on  

this metal of  then unknown assay and unknown value; é 

that [the] notorious, rascally gold buyer at the Turon, 

held the powerful magnet perpetually sewn up in his coat 

sleeve, for the benefit of  the steel beam of his scales as  

he  poised them in  air with the gold side of the beam just 

under his wrist; and  whose troy weights, though often 

suspected, challenged, and tested, could never be  found 

wanting by the keenest inspector, but who robbed the 

diggers none the less to a fearsome extent with the aid  the 

loadstoneò. 

So, if you ancestor didnôt leave you a fortune in gold 

perhaps this is why!  

mailto:heatgg@yahoo.com.au


 3 

ðððððððððððððððððððððððð 

 

Our Condolences  

 

Bill (Albert) Maris  

(26 Sept 1920 ï 21 Aug 2017) 

It is with great sadness that we record the passing of one 

of Hill Endôs greatest exponents, Bill (Albert) Maris. Bill 

passed away peacefully on Monday 21 August and he is 

now with the love of his life, Betty, who predeceased him 

just 16 months ago.  

 

Billôs passion for Hill End was infectious and he and Betty 

had so many wonderful memories and stories about their 

visits there. They spent many happy times in their cottage 

in Fletcher St, talking with the locals and collecting their 

stories and family histories. 
 

For more than 40 years they ran the Hill End & 

Tambaroora Gathering Group together, maintaining the 

ties that held all the past residents together. Right to the 

end, Bill was always keen to hear of the Groupôs activities 

in town and expected a full report on my return from any 

visit. He was a willing mentor and his encouragement and 

interest was heartening. 

 

Our condolences to his son, Ian and daughter-in-law Liz 

and all his grandchildren and great grandchildren. He will 

be sadly missed.  

 

Rest in peace, old mate! 
 

We have also been notified of the passing of  

Raphael Clothier on 16 Oct 2016.  

Alice Jean Joyner (nee Ross, aged 98) on 9 August 2016.  

Nancy Hazeldine who passed away on 26th December 

2015. Her grandmother was a Wythes. 

 

Our condolences are extended to their families.  

 
ðððððððððððððððððððððððð 

REALLY IMPORTANT! Please donôt miss out!!! 

 

With the coming of the NBN to so many 

places we have found that a considerable 

number (10%!) of our membership may 

have changed their email addresses and 

when we do a mailout they have been 

ñrejectedò! 

We donôt want you to miss out on all our 

Hill End activities and news so can you 

please remember to let us know if you 

have to update your email address. If you 

have other HEATGG friends and family who may have 

recently changed their email (or snail mail) addresses 

please ask them to contact us with the new one.  

If we have a snail mail address then we will send out 1 

issue with a request for updated information then we will 

have to delete them from the list as each issue now costs 

around $2.50 to print and post and this quickly adds up. 

IF YOU HAVE AN EMAIL ADDRESS WE WOULD 

MUCH RATHER LET YOU KNOW VIA THAT 

WHEN IT IS AVAILABLE ON THE WEBSITE.  

A quick email to heatgg@yahoo.com.au or a phone call 

to 0408117784 will ensure that your notifications arenôt 

floating around in cyberspace.    

 

Just because we updated our website 12 

months ago with lots of unique Hill End 

related material doesnôt mean that our 

volunteers have been resting on their 

laurels.  
 

A number of them have been quietly 

working away on their projects, transcriptions and typing 

up Hill End specific documents so that we can add them 

to the website and make use of them all for our research. 

Will hopefully have more up there in a month or so.  
 

If your ancestor had property in Tambaroora then 

Warwick Taylor has recently added a considerable 

amount of land & property information to his website, 

tracing the ownership of blocks of land within the town 

area. He has also prepared a comprehensive outline of the 

development of the town lots etc on his website 

(http://tambaroora.com/)  under the ñInteresting snippetsò 

heading.  Well worth reading.  
 

In the meantime, those with 

their family history preserved as 

a digital collection may find the 

information presented on the 

National & State Libraries 

Australasia webpage of 

considerable interest. As technology advances so quickly 

these days we must keep up with it so that all the hard 

work will be able to be accessed by future generations. 

This guide presents a number of ways that you can 

ensure this happens.   

mailto:heatgg@yahoo.com.au
http://tambaroora.com/
http://www.nsla.org.au/publication/digital-archive-toolkit
http://www.nsla.org.au/publication/digital-archive-toolkit
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The Gathering Archives 
 

60+years agoé.  

When attending the annual Gathering in March we are 

continuing a tradition that goes back around 75 years or 

so. As more and more newspapers come online on Trove, 

we are able to follow some of these reports from the early 

1950s.  

The National Advocate (Bathurst) 6 April 1951  

About 100 young and old folk, all former residents of Hill 

End, gathered at the Sydney Botanical Gardens recently 

to discuss old times, and incidents in the country centre. 

More than three hours were spent happily engaged in 

relating past experiences. All spent a lovely afternoon in 

gorgeous sunshine. One of the organizers was Mrs Mary 

Ross, of Lidcombe, and once a well-known resident of 

Hill End. The function is held annually.   

Lithgow Mercury, Monday 2 March 1953 

Members of some of the oldest families from the Hill End 

goldfields will meet in Sydney on Saturday afternoon, 

March 7, to celebrate the annual reunion of those who are 

endeavouring to keep alive the memories of one of the 

richest areas in Australia.  

In past years the old identities have gathered in the 

Botanical Gardens, but on this occasion the meeting will 

take place opposite the Mitchell Library. The change in 

venue was decided upon when the organisers realised that 

the old folk were becoming older and tired quickly when 

they had to walk to the usual meeting place in the gardens. 

Some of the identities who are expected to be present next 

Saturday are between 95 and 100 years old. One of the 

natives of Hill End who will attend the Hill End-

Tambaroora reunion is Mrs H. L. Rouland, of Main-street 

West, Lithgow, who said that many Hill End people now 

living in the Lithgow district were expected to make the 

trip on Saturday. Her grandparents were the Ackermanns 

and her grandmother's brother, a man named Krohmann, 

won £25,000 from the gold diggings in the last century. 

Mrs. Rouland said: "This reunion each year is a lovely 

thing. All the old folk who can turn up. They come from 

everywhere. It makes you sad and it makes you glad. You 

laugh and you cry when you realise how swiftly the years 

are passing. "Whole families make it a special family 

reunion, too, and sometimes we find it hard to recognise 

each other." 

Mudgee Guardian and North-Western Representative, 

1 April 1954 

Another Hill End and Tambaroora gathering was held in 

the Botanic Gardens, Sydney, on March 6, and was even 

more largely attended than that staged last year. This 

annual event takes place on the first Saturday in March 

and is attended by present and former residents of the two 

old mining towns ð well, Tambaroora is now defunct, 

but it once had a population of more than 10,000, and to-

day thousands of ex-Tambarooraites are scattered 

throughout Australia. The oldest person at this year's 

gathering was Mrs. S. E. Willard, who is almost 91. Her 

husband kept the post office at Tambaroora for many 

years. 
 

The Gathering 2017 style  
Once more a great turnout for our 4 March Gathering at 

Rhodes. Catch up with the photos on our Gallery page on 

the website.   

Iit was lovely to see more than 70 people turn up over the 

day, and thankfully the damp weather improved.  

Representatives of the following families spent the time 

devouring the selection of records and resources that were 

on offer to the researchers and others took advantage of 

quality family time to get together with extended 

members of their clan.  

Alder Everett Longmore Rogers 

Bake Faraday Maris Starr 

Beard Fitzgerald McCabe Trevithick 

Clarke Foreman Nattrass Wade 

Collum Gaynon Northey Walpole 

Cullen Goodwin Parker Wardman 

Dagger Hocking Pascoe Warry 

Drakeford Jarman Pullen Wenham 

Eldridge Jenkyns Pymont Willard 

Ettinger  Lawler Roberts Williams 

   Woods 

http://www.heatgg.org.au/gallery/our-latest-gathering/
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So far, 2017 has been a pretty busy year, 

and the fun doesnôt stop now.  
Check out all our photos of these events on the Gallery 

page on our website.  

The Easter Market (Saturday 15 April)  

Following the Annual Gathering we hosted the Easter 

Saturday Market in Hill End. The weather was perfect, 

and the Market & Sausage Sizzle was well attended. The 

Royal Hall was full of stalls and we really enjoyed 

speaking to all the visitors who came our way. The locals 

are great supporters, both as stallholders and customers 

alike. We are also very grateful to Guy Hannaford and the 

Discover Central NSW Magazine for his sponsorship of 

the shortfall in Hall fees that we have to pay to NPWS for 

rental of the Hall for the day.  

 

A Hall full of stalls  

 

Robyn & Grace Holloway, with a display of their local artwork.  

 

Vince and Dennis, Sausage Sizzle experts!  

The End Festival (21 ï 23 April)  
This event, run by 

National Parks & 

Wildlife Service, 

was promoted as a 

celebration of arts, 

culture and 

heritage and 

attracted a large 

number of 

visitors. It 

featured cabaret 

and music 

performances, live 

music, art exhibits 

and installations 

and showcased the 

regionôs wine, 

craft beer and food.                  

The Gathering 

Group combined forces with Daphne and Hill End Family 

History to present a display of family history material, 

photographs, maps and ephemera from the goldrush days 

in one of the old shops in the Holtermann complex. 

Originally the Hill End dispensary in 1872, it was brought 

back to life especially for the Festival. Daphne ably 

managed the ñshopò over the weekend and had plenty of 

visitors to keep her busy.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Family History Display 2017 style   

Chris Dingle coloured up a Holtermann 

photo of the old building especially for us 

http://www.heatgg.org.au/gallery/past-gatherings-and-activities-2003-2017/
http://www.heatgg.org.au/gallery/past-gatherings-and-activities-2003-2017/
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Anzac Day (25 April)  

The Gathering Group was represented in the wreath 

laying by Terry Woolard. Once again a good crowd 

gathered at the War Memorial to remember the fallen. The 

looming black clouds held off for most of the ceremony 

but the heavens opened towards the end and everyone 

scurried for the shelter of the Royal Hall where the 

traditional ñtwo-upò raised funds for the local Rural Fire 

Brigade.   

   

Terry Woolard lays our wreath 

 

The ceremony under way 

The wreaths  

Family History Weekend (5 ï 7 May)  
Following on from our popular Family History Open Day 

last year we decided to hold a full weekend of Family 

History fun. The venue for all the research material and 

photographs was the Royal Hall but activities were spread 

out over town, with the Hill End Lodge hosting the 

speakers and workshops and a great family BBQ was held 

at the Hill End Ranch on the Friday night.  

Visits were arranged for Ackermann Cottage in Hill End 

and Wisteria Cottage in Tambaroora and were well 

attended, as was the walking tour of town, which was 

conducted by Kerrie Burns from the Ranch.  

 

Kerri takes the town tour 

Lorraine ran workshops on tracing Hill End ancestors and 

using the HEATGG website to the best advantage and a 

Keynote talk was presented by Juanita Kwok, on the 

contribution made by Chinese miners and business people 

who formed an integral part of the local community.  

The participants then 

all gathered together 

at the Lodge to 

partake of a 

multicultural dinner 

ably prepared by our 

own ñTaste the Pastò 

Karen Bates. She 

presented a menu 

based on variations 

of the traditional 

foods of the early 

pioneers of the district.  

Throughout 

the weekend 

the visitors 

were able to 

take 

advantage 

of all our 

research and 

resources 

which were on display in the Royal Hall. Our volunteers 

were on hand to assist and many researchers went home 

armed with new material to add to their family archives.  


